This document updates and replaces the Memo of Understanding Regarding Relationships Between the Mānoa Faculty Senate/Senate Executive Committee, the General Education Committee, and the General Education Boards approved in April 2003 (and all previous agreements). It provides guidance on faculty governance, unit relations, and operations regarding General Education at UH Mānoa.

Memo of Understanding

Regarding Relationships Among the Mānoa Faculty Senate (MFS), the Senate Executive Committee (SEC), the General Education Committee (GEC), the General Education Office (GEO), the General Education (GE) Boards, and the Office of the Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs (OVCAA)

It is the mission of the MFS, the SEC, the GEC, the GE Boards, and the GEO to honor the spirit of the GE requirements in providing a quality educational experience for our students while working within the administrative structure. As a result, all parties support timely decision-making in order to accommodate academic schedules, administrative deadlines, accreditation timelines, and other practical issues that have to do with managing General Education.

The following principles are agreed upon in an effort to facilitate regular operations.

- 1. MFS is the campus authority on the GE requirements, including the definition of the different components, the associated hallmarks, and course credit requirements.¹
- 2. The GEC has the responsibility and the authority to define the general procedures and processes by which the GE Program, including its requirements as established by the MFS and the Board of Regents (BOR), are administered and assessed. This requires close collaboration with the GEO and the GE Boards.
- 3. Proposals by the GEC to change GE curriculum requirements, including the definition of the different components, the associated hallmarks, and course credit requirements, shall be referred to the MFS via the SEC for review and consideration.
- 4. The GEC defines the general procedures and practices for regular assessment of the GE Program, as described in "Faculty Governance of University of Hawai'i at Mānoa General Education." The GE Program assessment plan is implemented by the GEO and GEC. The GEC will summarize the GE assessment activities and outcomes in its annual report to the MFS.
- 5. GE at UHM underwent comprehensive program review in 2017–2018, and all parties involved in the process committed to an iterative five-year program review cycle going forward. The GEC, OVCAA, and GEO work together to implement the self-study and external review process, and the GEC is

¹ The University of Hawai'i Board of Regents has final approving authority of the GE core requirements. https://www.hawaii.edu/policy/index.php?action=viewPolicy&policy&policySection=rp&policyChapter=5&policyNumber =213&menuView=closed

- responsible for considering and composing the written responses to those recommendations, including one- and three-year progress reports.
- 6. The GE Boards are responsible for evaluating, approving, and removing GE course designations, as delegated by the GEC. GE Boards also determine the necessary content for course designation proposals. The GE Boards support the GE program by organizing teaching workshops, assisting with assessment, etc. The GEC will maintain regular and open communication with each Board via its liaisons or meetings with Board chairs to ensure effective collaboration and mutual support.
- 7. The GEO, an administrative office under the OVCAA, works with the GEC, the GE Boards, and many offices across campus and the UH System to implement the GE Program, including the requirements as established by the MFS and BOR, as well as the general procedures and processes defined by the GEC. The members of the GEO also serve as liaisons to various committees, conduct research on GE issues, track and collect data, and ensure continuity in discussions and decision making over time.
- 8. The GEO Director is a tenured faculty member appointed by the OVCAA with consultation and participation in the search process by the MFS (via the SEC), the GEC, and the GEO staff. The OVCAA will solicit feedback from the MFS (via the SEC), the GEC, GEO staff, and others as appropriate regarding the performance of the GEO Director to be used as part of the reappointment process. The GEO Director works closely with the GEC chair and vice-chair, who set the agenda and coordinate discussions for the GEC.
- 9. New appointments to the GEC and the GE Boards are recommended by the Committee on Faculty Service (CFS) and certified by the SEC. By March 1, the GEO Director and GEC determine the number of members needed for the following academic year and any specific requirements that must be met, and they convey that information to the SEC via the MFS Office. Members of the GEO, GEC, and GE Boards may encourage individuals with relevant experience and interest in serving on the Boards to submit their names to the MFS Office for consideration by the CFS. These names may be added to the list of Senators who express a desire to serve on the GEC or one of the GE Boards, as well as the list of other faculty volunteers compiled by the MFS. CFS will review the specific requirements for vacancies and the qualifications of all volunteers and make recommendations to the SEC for appointments to fill all vacancies and identify alternates for the next academic year by May 1. In the event that there are still vacancies after May 1 and the CFS is unable to work over the summer, the SEC will consider recommendations and make appointments to ensure all positions are filled in a timely manner.
- 10. The relationships between the MFS, the SEC, the GEC, the GE Boards, the GEO, and the OVCAA should be based on mutual respect, transparency and open communication. When making or proposing changes that may impact other parties of this MOU, there shall be consultation and discussion between each of the concerned parties in advance of a final decision. The BOR's policy on faculty governance shall be a guideline for these relationships.

- 11. If informal attempts to resolve disagreements among the parties to this MOU are unsuccessful, any appeals are made in writing to the SEC. The SEC will consult with relevant parties involved before making a decision.
- 12. All parties will review this MOU as needed, or at least every five years, and future changes to this MOU must be approved by all parties.

Paul McKimmy 3-9-2021

Paul McKimmy Chair Senate Executive Committee

JONATHAN POTTAT 3-9-2021

Jonathan Pettit Chair General Education Committee

aristine Beaule 3/9/2021

Christine Beaule Director General Education Office

3/10/2021

3/12/21

Shannon Johnson Chair Diversification Board

Megan Terawaki 03/10/21

Megan Terawaki Chair

Contemporary Ethical Issues Board

Sarah Post Co-chair

Foundations Board

Seahiahi Long 14 Malaki 2021

Keahiahi Long Chair

Hawaiian, Asian, & Pacific Issues Focus Board

03/15/2021

03/15/2021

Jaymian Urashima Co-chair

Oral Communication Focus Board

Sarah Allen Chair

Writing Intensive Focus Board

Yam F. Yang Laura Lyons

Interim Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs